
MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

March 23, 2016
The Towers

500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:
Scott Fabian, President, R-Steubenville Twp.

Joseph Cronin, R-Brush Creek
Danny Householder, Vice-President, R-Saline  

Paul Cesaro, R-Cross Creek Township
 

Township 





Mark Clark, R-Island Creek Township
Ken Stanley, Secretary, R-Irondale


Wayne Elverd, R-Knox Township           
Brandon Andresen, R-Jefferson County     

Rich Richetti, R-Mt. Pleasant Township

Mike Paprocki, R-Jefferson County


Phil Jordan, R-Ross Township
John Hartline, R-Jefferson County


Eric Mercer, R-Salem Township
Teresa DiCarlantonio, R-Steubenville


Daniel Cermak, R-Smithfield Township
Dorothy Blanner, Toronto




William Stewart, R-Springfield Township
Mayor George Hopkins, R-Adena 


Dan Meeker, A-Warren Township

Mayor Gary Pepperling, R-Amsterdam


Gini Chandler, R-Wayne Township
Mayor Gary Griffith, R-Bergholz



Rodney Roe, Wells Township
Mayor David Gaffney, R-Bloomingdale



Michele Dulesky, A-Dillonvale

Barbara Glessner, R-Empire



 
Bob Smith, Mingo Junction




STAFF
Mayor Charles Bannanio, R-Mt. Pleasant

Domenick Mucci, Jr., Director  

Denny Taylor, R-New Alexandria

 

Tabatha Glover, Administrative Assistant


Mayor Harry Thomas, R-Richmond








Jon Sperry, A-Stratton




GUEST
Dan Signorini, R-Tiltonsville



Kay Hilderbrand, Amsterdam
Jason Mattern, Wintersville 



Commissioner Thomas Gentile
Matt Goolie, A-Yorkville




Jeffrey Kemmer, Bergholz






















OPENING OF MEETING:

President Fabian opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL:

Vice-President Householder called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 
MINUTES OF FEBRUARY 24, 2016 MEETING








A motion was made by Brandon Andresen to accept the minutes of the February 24, 2016  meeting; seconded by Mayor David Gaffney; motion passed unanimously. 
COMMUNICATIONS


Commissioner Gentile – County’s Recreation Program. Notices will be mailed out for recreation requests for this year. If there are any questions, please call the Commissioners’ office and talk to Stacey. In the requests, provide as much detail as possible, what you would like to do, provide estimates, 
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provide bids if you have them. Receipts from project must be turned in so that you qualify for next year. We consider your project to see if it is fitting. We also consider how much money you have received in the past and how many of you have turned in your receipts each year. We are going to pass the motion tomorrow. It is on the agenda and all of the letters will go out to the communities tomorrow. Townships and Villages can work together on a project as well. Communities can get more money that way. Call 283-8500 with any questions.

Mike Paprocki – BHJ director, project updates in our area. Steubenville SR7 intersection at University Blvd. project is on hold due to railroad. Kokosing project SR7 Rush Run is 1/3 complete. They are having issues with the dynamite blasting so they have to close the highway down a little more often than anticipated. Cast & Baker SR7 project North of Brilliant is 1/5 complete. Shelly & Sands will be completing US22/SR7 interchange and the 2 bridges side by side off of the Costonia exit. Another bridge 2.5 miles west of SR7 on 150 has just been started. There are two culverts in the Dillonvale area and another one on 151 East of Hopedale that will be replaced this summer. The titanium white bridge in Toronto will be starting soon. 


 There are several bridge replacements coming up: one on CR56, two in short creek CR7, another in Adena CR10 (Roby bridge), and one on CR50 in Irondale over Yellow Creek. There are also nine slide repairs that are going to be sold next week. The total of the entire projects is $75 million just in Jefferson County. The two slide repairs on SR7 makes up half of that. 

Domenick- Regional Planning received a letter from BHJ requesting a representative for their TAC committee. Scott Fabian announced as per the executive board’s discussion earlier they decided to appoint Domenick to the TAC commission. If no one else is interested in being appointed to the TAC commission, then Domenick Mucci will be appointed to the commission. A vote was taken by the executive committee to appoint Domenick 6-0. 

COMMITTEE REPORTS

Mr. Fabian announced we have no committee reports at the current time. 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT
 


LAND BANK – This program does consume a lot of time but well worth our investment. We have submitted for 8 reimbursements and received payments for 5 from the state. We are in the process of moving forward with 6 more demolitions. They were awarded to Raze International. This will bring our total up to 14 NIP reimbursement demolitions in Jefferson County. Our next meeting is Thursday April 14th, 2016 at 1:30 in the Health Department Conference Room on the 2nd floor of the Towers. The meeting date was moved because two of our board members will be in Columbus for a seminar. Thanks to the Commissioner’s foresight, the Land Bank was created. We asked the Commissioner’s’ for 5% of the DTAC funding which are late payments on real estate. This is what is driving our treasury at the present time. Although we were awarded $715,000 from the grant application, we cannot draw down these funds. It is a reimbursable program. The state has commended us for moving as quickly as we have. More money is becoming available from the state. Upon approval from the Land Bank board we will be putting another application together for more money. We are not there yet, but we are working towards being able to do demolitions throughout the county. Also we are going to look at home rehabs as well. This will be a larger profit margin. We are taking small steps but we are on our way to a successful program in Jefferson County. If any communities would like me to visit their villages or townships to talk more in depth about the Land Bank, then contact me and I will be happy to. 

2015 CDBG FORMULA – The targeted areas are Brush Creek and Salem Townships for repaving 
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projects. Clay is preparing the specs for the two projects. By the beginning of next week he will have 
those specs and we can put together the bid package. I will send that down to the Commissioners’ office and ask them to start the advertising. In April or May we will have a bid opening so we can move forward with those paving projects. 


One of the projects for our 2015 community development was a project in Bloomingdale for making some handicap accommodations to their volunteer fire department. That project did not materialize. The Village of Bloomingdale has provided me with a letter withdrawing that project. 


There was another project that was not funded last year for a backup generator in Steubenville Township. We will have a public hearing next Thursday March 31st at 10:00 in the Commissioners’ office to reprogram those funds from the Village of Bloomingdale to the County Water and Sewer backup generator project. 


Commissioner Gentile: The area where the generator is needed, power goes out frequently. When the power goes out the sewer system doesn’t work because the pumps don’t work and sewage backs up into everyone’s house. We have some mobile backup generators, but it is critical that we have a backup generator for that area. 


Domenick- The grant will cover most of the cost. However there will be a short fall of approximately $11,000. The county is absorbing anything over and above the grant amount that is available. 
2014 CHIP- We are continuing to work with Hall Community Development. They replaced Marshall, Bleckman, and Associates. The county was in jeopardy of losing our 2014 CHIP program from some deficiencies by CT Consultants. The last funding cycle we used the City of Toronto as the lead funding agency so that we didn’t lose the program. That relationship has worked out tremendously. The Board of County Commissioners’ adopted a partnership agreement between the City of Toronto and the County to proceed with that relationship for the new round of funding. Mayor Parker, Commissioner Graham and I meet in Toronto last Friday to review qualifications for the 2016 CHIP program. We only received one RFQ. We did a legal notice in the paper, internet advertisement, and direct solicitation to 4 consulting firms that have expertise in administering CHIP funding. Mayor Parker and I will be recommending to the Commissioners’ for Hall Community Development to administer 2016 CHIP grant.  
2016 CDBG FORMULA – We received official notice from the State of Ohio that our 2016 CDBG grant will be for $144,000. We received a small increase in our allocation funds. If we select as we have in the past three projects, after we take out the fair housing and administrative costs that leaves $116,400 or about $38,800 per community project.
If you recall last year we went through a CDIS. I had everyone submit a bunch of projects. The executive board along with the county engineer and the water superintendent Mike Erosovich sat on two different Mondays spending 3/12-4 hours to rate all of the projects. The CDIS list is good for two years. This year we are not going to go through the CDIS. The executive board has agreed to evaluate the projects. We have application forms here tonight that need to be filled out. Remember when filling out the applications the national objective is to assist LMI (low and moderate income) individuals. We have created a map also. The shaded areas are the areas that qualify. If you are not in that shaded area that does not mean you cannot pick a project to submit. If you are not in the shaded area, then you will need to do a door to door survey. We do have some forms if anyone is interested in doing that. If the communities can afford it any type of a local match will help your application. It does not have to be dollar for dollar. There are also some descriptions of other set aside grants; economic development, neighborhood revitalization, downtown revitalization, and residential public infrastructure. You can be awarded up to $300,000. However, there is a lot of work to be done and the deadline for this application is June 17th. 

 
Our first public hearing is scheduled for April 7th at 10:30 at the Commissioners’ office. That 
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request for the public hearing is on the agenda for tomorrow but it has been coordinated through 
Stacey. Everyone should have received a pink notice of the public hearing. Please post these notices. We are not going to identify projects. I will be announcing that it has to benefit low moderate income individuals in the project areas. April 22nd is the deadline to submit your projects. 

BROWNFIELD COALITION GRANT – We were a resource for the Jefferson County Port Authority along with the Business Development Group from Brooke and Hancock County to apply for a Coalition grant for $600,000. That grant will be administered by BHJ. It is to conduct environmental studies. Very similar to the Ohio EPA $1 million grant we administered a few years ago. Hopefully if awarded we will be making recommendations on some of the ones we have done Phase I studies on and moving forward with Phase II studies if they have end users so the land will become productive. 


FAIR HOUSING – We have a lot of fair housing activities coming up. Fair Housing month will be in full swing next month. April is fair housing month. There are several seminars throughout the county. Two are here at the towers. One for landlords and property managers on Aril 13th and another for Jefferson County tenants on May 11th. We also have some mini seminars throughout the county. We have flyers for that also. 

PERSONNEL – As you know our planners position is vacant and we agreed on leaving that position vacant for the present time. Rich Fender visited our office last week. He announced that he did receive a job in Trumbull County as a planner. He is looking forward to starting the middle of April. In the meantime Tabatha and I have been managing the office. One of the things I didn’t anticipate is the activity of our Floodplains. We are the Floodplain administrators for Jefferson County. We all kept saying that there was going to be a lot of activity due to the gas and oil. We thought that the activity would be in 2017. I think it is already starting. We continue to get calls especially for property along the river. We already know about the tint farm that is going in North of Toronto. We are getting other inquiries also down in Yorkville and for the Mingo site. One group that I wasn’t sure of has an investment team and has the ways and means. I met with a representative in the office today going over floodplain maps. 

FINANCIAL REPORT – Tabatha Glover: Total expenditures through the end of February were $7,661.47 and the cash balance was $85,407.38. Domenick: A couple of times I had to revise the budget. The Board of County Commissioners gave us to subsidize our budget $85,000. If you can recall it was $65,000 last year. Our total operating budget is $142,000. That includes salaries, data processing, copy machine lease agreement, office supplies, etc. However if you add up the programs we administer through regional planning we are very close to $900,000. I want to thank everyone in this room because we just got done increasing dues which was not an easy challenge. 
NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be April 27, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. on the second floor of the Towers in the Health Department Conference Room.  
ADJOURNMENT


A motion was made by Jon Sperry to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Dorothy Blanner; motion passed unanimously.
Respectfully Submitted,






Ken Stanley, Secretary






As per Tabatha Glover
